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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
July 7, 2016, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 


Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
		John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:07 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. Mr. Podolski announced that David Martin, the Chairman of the Finance Committee for ten years, passed away at a young age of 52. 

Motherbrook Arts and Community Center

Present:	James Kaufman, Chair
		
Applicants:	Miriam Gee, AIA, Instructor
		Katherine Hansberry, Student
		Aiden Syms, Student
Umesh Nomula, Student           

Time 7:08 to 7:28 p.m.  Mr. O’Brien recused himself from this discussion as he is a member of the Mother Brook Arts and Community Center. He left the meeting at 7:39 p.m. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Bethoney was given a short overview of the project since he was absent at the last meeting. Please see the minutes of June 23, 2016. The budget is $25,000, but the design and labor for the park comes free. At the last visit, the Board had given its blessing to start work, make revisions, and come up with final construction drawings; these were presented to the Board. 

The concept is to have an accessible path that loops around; it is about 300 linear feet, and is 8 feet wide. People pass under a shaded trellis, and on the left there is a small retaining wall that people can sit on. The entrance leads to the path to the canal, and then coming around, there is a flat amphitheater/stage. After that, it flattens out and comes to a bench area (there is a proposal for a raingarden behind it with native plantings. The parking lot would be visible after that. The space will be used by Mother Brook Arts and Community Center for event gatherings, and as a public park available to anyone from the community. There have been offers to donate plants, and local companies have offered to do all the galvanizing for free. Some people have also offered to donate the gravel. They are still accepting donation for the loam and the lawn, but they will be coming down the line. 

A couple of things have been revised since they were last here. The footings have been reviewed by the structural engineer. A parking count was added to the front in that they are proposing two additional ADA accessible stalls. A rendering will be given to Mr. McCarthy that would show the typical approach to signage details and the striping for the area. Grading will be less than 1:20. Future lighting was taken into consideration, but with the students’ skill sets, they do not anticipate doing any lighting. They have a local contractor who has offered to do the work pro bono. 

Mr. McCarthy summarized his letter to the Board, and looked at Mother Brook Arts and Community Center in relation to the newer bylaws adopted since they last came before the Board. They continue to work toward having a full-service restaurant in the community center.  They will never be able to meet the parking requirements of the bylaw. The Arts Overlay District has a new parking requirement in that 279 spaces would be required. The larger parking component is that they have a pretty high occupancy rate. He did not think they could comfortably fit in that many people to have an event, but under the building code and the Fire Department, they do have occupancy load of 500+. The trigger for this is that the Board had previously approved a striping plan in 2012, but this technically triggers a modification to a previously proved plan. Under the new bylaw provisions, there is a section that says the Planning Board could not require peer review or public notice to direct abutters. Parking will be an issue relative to the future. Landscaping requirements will either need to be addressed or pull back parking down the road to meet the buffer requirements. Under new parking requirements, shade trees are based on so many parking spaces. They are proposing 28 shade trees for the next phase of the project. They will have to return to the Board for the restaurant when it obtains a liquor license. 

Mr. Podolski said they are looking at the existing parking on site, and they are taking a playground and making it into a park. While there could be considered structures in the park, it is nothing close to what anyone would consider a building.  Mr. Bethoney said that once the plants grow in, it will look great. He asked about the timetable. Ms. Gee said she considered the park contemporary.  The timetable is for a ribbon cutting on August 19, 2016. They have started form work, and have sprayed out where things will be. Supports are being welded. They work four days a week, but could work five if necessary. 

With regard to the proposed restaurant at Mother Brook Arts and Community Center, Mr. Steeves was concerned that it has not been permitted at this time. He does not want to see the park leveled in three years to make a parking lot for a restaurant. He said he loved the project. Mr. McCarthy, speaking to Mr. Kaufman, asked if he was empowered to put in those kinds of conditions. Mr. Kaufman said he was not. He said there is no chance that the park would be used for a restaurant. Mr. Podolski suggested that the Board put into the Certificate of Action that there will be no further use of the site other than for a park without further permission. Mr. McCarthy will put in details for handicapped parking, signage, and pavement markings. The Building Department has not seen this version yet, so they need to show it to them. Mr. Podolski said they need to see it as soon as possible so they can start their review. Ms. Gee and Mr. Gibbons will be seeing Mr. Cimeno tomorrow.

Mr. Aldous asked what the name of the part will be. Ms. Gee said the students are calling it the Möbius park. Mr. Kaufman said no official name has been chosen at this time.  Mr. Podolski suggested that the signage reflect the students. Elizabeth Martin of The Dedham Times asked that they send a letter to the editor thanking the donors to the project.

Mr. Steeves moved to approve the plan as presented, seconded by Mr. Bethoney. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. 

Mr. O’Brien rejoined the Board.
 
Review of Certificate of Action for 450 Washington Street
· Page 4, Section 14a:  Mr. Aldous asked that the numbers 143 and 225 be reversed. This is also noted on page 5, number 1 and will be reserved.
· Page 4, d:  Fence waiver:  Mr. Aldous asked what type of fence. Mr. Podolski asked that the COA state that it will be a black vinyl fence with black vinyl slats.
· Mr. Podolski noted that Mr. Aldous voted against the plan. Mr. Aldous said the only reason he voted against it was because of the pavers in front of the building. If it was paved, it would be fine. Because there had been discussion about paving, he said he was not sure what would be done. Mr. McCarthy said the plan shows pavers. The applicant addressed it in detail at one meeting, and basically guaranteed that they will not shift. 
· Mr. Steeves said there should be a 20% retainer for every dollar that is spent on the project. There should be a five-year warranty on everything in the building. If people do not want to do this, they do not have to bid on the building. There should be a 20% retainer on every bill that is paid; he said he did this for 40 years. Mr. Aldous said he has not seen anything like that written into any of the plans. Mr. Steeves said this should be written into this town contract, as well as every other contract the Town enters into. The Board completely agreed with this. Mr. Aldous recommended that this idea should be sent to the Chairman of the Building, Planning, and Construction Committee (BPCC), Jim Sullivan, and the Town Manager, Jim Kern.  Mr. Steeves will assist Mr. McCarthy with this letter. This topic was discussed in great detail.
· Mr. Bethoney asked if Phase 2 was described in the COA. Mr. Podolski said it was, and read the description (page 6). Mr. McCarthy said that the peer reviewer, Steven Findlen, also read this Certificate of Action. Mr. Aldous said that Phase 2 has never been brought up before Town Meeting or anywhere else. The only thing the Board is looking at is repairing or changing the building, which has nothing to do with Phase 2. Phase 2 is just an idea brought up by people outside of the BPCC. Mr. Bethoney said it is a proposal and a representation made by the applicant in return for this approval, and that they would commit to attempting Phase 2. Mr. McCarthy said any vote should be tabled this evening because his comments regarding Phase 2 were not in the version of the COA at which the Board is looking this evening. He will put this in and the vote will be taken at the next meeting. 

Legacy Place
The Levis store at Legacy Place is planning to move out, and Legacy Place wants to put in Soul Cycle, a fitness place with stationary bikes. Within the permit that the Board issued is an insubstantial and substantial change. Parking was calculated in the permit based on peak parking demand. The peak parking demands are the same. He asked if the Board wanted it reviewed. Mr. Bethoney said he would like to know the size and scope of the operation and how it will impact parking demand and traffic. He said a retail store that sells Levis jeans will not be nearly as intensive and time intensive. He can then make a decision. The Board agreed.

Dunkin Donuts, 36 Sawmill Lane
Prior to the beginning of the discussion, Mr. Bethoney recused himself, as he did at all the other meetings regarding this applicant. He explained that the agency at which he works has a professional relationship with the applicant. He left the hearing room at 7:51 p.m. and left the meeting and the building, having not participated in any discussion or vote. 

Mr. O’Brien said that on the opening day of Dunkin Donuts, he saw the “Walnut Nightmare” about which the residents were talking. This in fact extended into another area. The people with whom he spoke said they had the same issue as he did. People trying to enter into the drive-thru are getting lost.  The entrance/exit goes into the main parking lot, and anyone who does not know that will drive into the entrance and get lost. He explained how the traffic will bind up coming out of Walnut Street if vehicles are trying to take a left into East Dedham Square. He did not believe this was identified sufficiently, and suggested a sign in the middle island. Mr. Podolski said there is a sign saying “Drive-Thru” with an arrow, but it is not large enough. He agreed that there may be a problem, but said that things need to “shake out” a little bit. Mr. O’Brien’s concern is people taking a left coming from East Dedham and blocking the exit from Walnut Street. Mr. Podolski said the “Do Not Block Box” sign must be put on the pavement, for which the applicant will need to go to the Board of Selectmen. Another issue is the island in the middle of the parking lot. There have already been issues with this, including a tow truck having to pull someone out. Mr. Podolski concurred, saying it is ugly. It is on the plan, but it is a stormwater management issue. 

Mr. Podolski then said that he came out of the plaza and got into the lane to go right up High Street, and someone came out of the drive-thru and pulled up next to him, blocking the traffic coming down High Street onto Sawmill Lane.  He said that there must be a “Do Not Block the Box” or the police will need to enforce it. He asked Mr. McCarthy to monitor this and report back on what the problems are. He agreed that the island is dangerous, and said it should be landscaped or curbed to prevent accidents. He wanted the application to come back to the Board on July 21, 2016. As an aside, Mr. O’Brien noted that, instead of not delivering in peak hours, he saw an 18-wheeler delivering at 11:30 a.m.

Mr. O’Brien moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote was unanimous at 4-0, with Mr. Bethoney not being present in the building. The meeting ended at 8:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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